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ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES 

MEETING 2
September 20, 2012 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER

2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of September 6, 2012 
Senator Schürer submitted two amendments. Both amendments were approved. 

Senator Jaffe submitted an amendment. The amendment was approved. 

The minutes were approved by 96% of votes. 
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Announcements 
· Dr. Hood indicated that at their recent meeting, the Board of Trustees discussed  the potential for assessing various new  student fees. Senator Haberstroh spoke about postponing the fees until after the election rather than have students pay ahead of time. As a result, it was decided that the vote on the fees would be postponed. 

· The Tarjan reports that summarize the ASCSU meetings will be posted on the Academic Senate website. 
· Chair O’Connor recognized Senator Miles and his service as an Academic Senate senator and as the secretary for the past two years. He is now beginning his position as the Interim Dean for COTA. 

Things happening on campus: 

1. The Vet Net Ally workshop will take place on Oct. 5, and Safe Zone Ally workshop is next Friday. You may find more information on the CSULB website.
2. CSULB will be hosting a B-Word Project series of events. Next week we will be hosting the NEA-4 at the Carpenter Center. 
3. Save dates: Homecoming week events will take place from November 4-10, 2012.

4. Nov. 1 is the Academic Senate Retreat at the Pointe and the theme will be, “Our University Today and Tomorrow: What Matters Most”. We appreciate Dr. Robinson for supporting the Academic Senate for providing the rental space of the Pointe. Additionally, the President and Provost Office will provide refreshments for the retreat.
4.2 Nominating Committee: Report from the Chair
Senator Janousek listed various nominations: 
Academic Appeals Committee (AAC):
 

Judy Prince (CAPS)

General Education Governing Committee (GEGC):

Robin Richesson (Art/COTA)

University Awards Committee (UAC):
Kelly Young (Biological Sciences, CNSM), 
Gary Hytrek (Sociology, CLA)

University Library Committee (ULC): 
Chung-Min Lee (Mathematics and Statistics, CNSM)
Advisory Council on Enrollment Management (ACEM): 
John Carnahan (Music/COTA)

Faculty Center or Professional Development Advisory Board (FCPDAB): 
Kelly Janousek (UL)

ASI Media Faculty Representative: 
Ilan Mitchell-Smith (English/CLA)

All nominations were approved unanimously by the Academic Senate. 

4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate: Consent Calendar: None
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Report of the President (TIME CERTAIN: 2:10-2:20 p.m.)
· Met with the trustees and discussed a number of issues. The big issue is Proposition 30. The Trustees endorse this proposition. 
· On October 9, President Alexander, Eloy Oakley (President, Long Beach City College) and Chris Steinhauser (Long Beach Unified School District Superintendent) are having an event to educate people on Proposition 30. The governor will attend to show his support.  
· The CSU Trustees voted on a tuition increase if Proposition 30 does not pass. This includes a 5% ($150 per semester) tuition increase to help with the budget cut of $600 per student per year. If Prop 30 passes, students will get a rebate of about $500 to make up for the 9% increase they previously paid.
· Discussion on fees such as the super-senior and higher course fees (there were a total of three types of fees) are postponed to the November trustee meeting. These are separate fees from the 5% tuition increase that was passed. 
President Alexander then answered questions for the senators. 
6.2 CFA Report (TIME CERTAIN: 2:20-2:30 p.m.)
· It is important for faculty to become more active in the support of Prop 30 since it is polling at 50-52% approval. The poll needs 55-67% of approval to assure it will pass. 
· The anti-union Prop. 32 is polling in favor of "no" has just received $8 mil towards the "yes" on 32 campaign from Karl Rove and the Koch Brothers.  There are multiple lawsuits now filed against the Pension Reform. The lawsuits will create further chaos around pension reform.
7. OLD BUSINESS: 
7.1 Proposal: Minor in Queer Studies (AS-876-11/CEPC/URC) – SECOND READING (TIME CERTAIN: 3:00 p.m.)
A vote ensued:

A. Support: 44

B. Oppose: 4

The proposal passed. 

7.2 Proposal: Minor in Global Migration Studies (AS-873-11/CEPC/URC) – SECOND READING (TIME CERTAIN: 3:05 p.m.)
Approved, Seconded

Professor Rae-Espinoza discussed the changes made to the proposal to incorporate a more diverse offering of classes. The learning objective was also altered to make it more encompassing.   
She also answered questions and stated that they are working on creating and adding a course that addresses the degradation of the environment/natural disasters. She also stated that they added courses that allowed the flexibility for the department to allow more students in their classes.
A vote ensued: 

A. Yes: 44
B. No: 6
The minor passed. 
8. NEW BUSINESS
8.1 Election: Academic Senate Vice Chair (TIME CERTAIN: 2:30)
Chair O’Connor stated the rules for the voting process. 

Three Candidates submitted a request. Each candidate was allowed to give a brief statement of interest before the Senate. 
A vote ensued: 

A. Senator Caron: 18

B. Senator Colburn: 19

C. Senator Jaffe: 17

A second vote took place for the two top candidates: 
A vote ensued: 

A. Senator Caron: 24

B. Senator Colburn: 31

Senator Colburn was elected as Vice Chair. 

8.1.1 Additional Election (If necessary due to election of Executive Committee member as Vice Chair)
N/A
8.2 Policy: Rights and Privileges of Emeritus Faculty (AS-879-11/FPPC) – FIRST READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:35 p.m.)
Senator Fisher stated that some clarifications and small changes were made since the implementation of the last policy changes in 2005. 
Senator Crowther indicated areas that this policy needs further editing such as the clarification between having emeritus status versus retirement status.   

8.3 Policy: Graduation Writing Assessment Requirement (GWAR) (AS-883-11/CEPC) – FIRST READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:45 p.m.)
Professor Abbuhl indicated that the changes made to this new policy were so it can integrate writing into the curriculum and better prepare the students for upper-division academic writing. This requirement is separate from the WPE and a Portfolio. Students will be required to take writing curriculum based on their performance on the GWAR Placement Examination (GPE), which is currently under development. It will evaluate writing, analytical, and critical thinking skills.  Senator Brazier indicated that this is a completely new version from the GWAR policy and will supersede the old policy.  

8.4 Discussion: Board of Trustees Proposal Re: Upper Division General Education Requirement (TIME CERTAIN: 3:10 p.m.)
Chair O’Connor gave a brief summary on what has been occurring with the General Education changes and the information that has been disseminated regarding these changes. Items such as curriculum guidelines and program size are evaluated to encourage students to graduate in a timely manner.
Three items discussed when making changes: 
1. The importance that program structures be within the scope of 120 unit limit. 
2. Curriculum and the role of faculty governance in controlling their curriculum. We must recognize the difference between talking about program size and curriculum. It is the faculty’s purview to control the content of those programs.  
3. In opting to now impose General Education from above, the Chancellor’s Office has left it to the individual campuses to resolve the problem of high-unit programs and the role played by GE.
AVP Mahoney added that the Chancellor’s Office is responding to two issues: 
1. The large number of high unit majors. 
2. There is an issue with the actual number of units students take to graduate. They are allowing each campus to determine solutions by March 2014. They have offered four different possible solutions: 1: Decrease the number of units in the majors, 2. Determine differential GE patterns, giving some reduction of GE in majors, 3. Increasing double counting (this is similar to the reduction in GE), 4. Reducing university-wide requirements (this option is not applicable to this campus). 

A discussion ensued regarding different reasons why these problem exists, distribution of the units per college, and possible issues when enforcing the 120-unit limit. In response to questions, AVP Mahoney stated that curriculum issues were among many factors preventing students from graduating in a timely fashion. 
8.5 Resolution: Re: New Curricular Process Guidelines (AS-891-12/EC)—FIRST READING (TIME CERTAIN: 3:40 p.m.)
Senator Schürer believes that at least one bullet point in the memo from the Provost Office directly violates the faculty curricular authority as defined by the University. He disagrees with the statement made by the Provost, “While asking that faculty and curriculum committees be mindful of the need to avoid curricular accretion through intentional discussions of academic program changes…”  He believes that it is important for the faculty body to reassert its authority in matters of curriculum.
Senator Jaffe pointed out that this resolution addresses the same issues of local vs. top-down control of curriculum raised by the Chancellor's Office directives on upper-division GE. She said that while the concerns over time to graduation seemed to have motivated the directive not to add new courses, what faculty want to do is not add units to majors or programs, but add options to the menu of courses that can be used to fulfill a particular major requirement. These new courses do not slow time to graduation, and are critical to the expert academic considerations that only faculty can provide, and which make our degrees highly valued ones.
Provost Para indicated the problems that led to the new process guidelines (changes due to budgetary issues, reduce units, etc.). Some of these problems are due to the curriculum itself and the faculty will retain control of the curriculum. The document from the Provost’s Office was to provide guidelines although some instruction came from the Chancellor’s Office. It is their obligation as a campus and as a Provost to help solve current issues. Senator Schürer asked for clarification that if something comes from the Provost Office called a guideline, it is actually a recommendation. Provost Para indicated that it is a statement of intent, not an absolute.  

8.6 Resolution:  Re: Due Diligence in Suspensions of Graduate Admissions and Revisions of the Discontinuance Policy (AS-890-12/EC) –FIRST READING (TIME CERTAIN: 3:50 p.m.) 
Senator Stewart stated that ,prompted by the suspension of graduate admissions in the Asian and Asian American Studies department after students had been admitted, the CLA Faculty Council had passed the resolution before the Senate. The  resolution addresses issues of process that were clearly problematic in the case last year, and calls on the CEPC to revise the section on suspensions in AS Policy 11-05 on Discontinuance of Programs in order to resolve a list of issues that were brought to light by the AAAS case.  Senator Jaffe emphasized the importance of revising this policy, and making a clear distinction between suspension and discontinuance since the AAAS situation has brought to light the fact that suspensions can be used to circumvent the discontinuance process, which does not seem to be the spirit of the policy
Provost Para clarified that programs with problems were listed and thoroughly reviewed. There were specific issues with the program that led to the suspension. He agrees the suspension was implemented late in the year however they are currently working for other ways to offer it in the future. 

Dean Wallace was not here for the original suspension, however, he stated that he suggested the program be suspended for an additional year. He is looking forward to follow the guidelines agreed by the Senate. 
9. ADJOURNMENT
4:05pm

